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Staff Report 
for the Regular Meeting of the Board of Directors, August 14, 2018 
 
TO:  Board of Directors    
 
FROM: Gary D. King, P.E., PhD, Engineering Manager 
    
DATE: August 6, 2019  
  
SUBJECT: Armstrong Road and Ironhorse Drive DFWLE Pipeline 

Installation Project (FATR#1019)  
ENGINEERING 

 
RECOMMENDATION:   
Award a construction contract to Hansen Brothers, Inc. for the installation of the 
Armstrong Road and Ironhorse Drive District Financed Waterline Extension 
(DFWLE) Pipeline Installation Project in the amount of $1,070,776.00 and 
authorize the General Manager to execute the appropriate documents. 
 
BACKGROUND:  
The funding agreement with the residents for Armstrong Road and Ironhorse Road 
DFWLE Project was approved by the Board on November 14, 2018, the funds 
were encumbered for this project by the Board on May 23, 2018, and it was placed 
on the DFWLE list by Engineering Committee on March 21, 2017.  The project 
pipeline location is indicated on the attached map.  
 
Quotes for the construction of the project were requested from 8 qualified 
contractors (C & D Contractors, Hansen Brothers Enterprises, McGuire & Hester 
Construction, T & S Construction, Western Engineering Contractors, Lorang 
Brothers Construction, Syblon Reid Contractors, and TCB Industrial, Inc.). After the 
mandatory pre-bid meeting on March 20, 2019, the list was reduced to five 
approved contractors (C & D Contractors, Hansen Brothers Enterprises, McGuire 
& Hester Construction, T & S Construction, and Western Engineering Contractors).  
Quotes were opened on April 11, 2019. Five quotes were received as shown 
below.   
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Quoter  Quote 
Hansen Brothers Enterprises $1,070,776.00 
T & S Construction  $1,160,797.00 
McGuire and Hester $1,233,207.00 
Western Engineering Contractors $1,260,507.00 
C & D Contractors $1,596,914.00 

 
 
The current estimate for the construction portion of the project is $1,177,640.00. 
Bidding was done in compliance with District Policy #3080, which was approved by 
the Board on June 27, 2018. The contract documents for this project were 
approved by the Board on July 25, 2018.  
 
The project was filed as a categorical exemption per Section 15303 on January 30, 
2019.   
 
This project aligns with Strategic Goal 3 of the 2016-2018 Strategic Plan to 
strengthen reliability and redundancy of facilities as indicated on the Districts 
website at https://nidwater.com/wp-content/uploads/2016/04/2016_2018-Strategic-
Plan.pdf.  
 
Staff is recommending that the Board award the contract with Hansen Brothers 
Enterprises in the amount of $1,070,776.00.  
 
BUDGETARY IMPACT:  
The budget (10151-52912-1019) for this project is $1,515,876 that was 
encumbered for this project by the Board on May 23, 2018.  
    
 
ATTACHMENTS: (3) 

• Armstrong Road and Ironhorse Drive Pipeline - Summary of Bid Responses 
• Staff Report dated May 23, 2018 
• Staff Report dated March 21, 2017 
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